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MPC/BZA Minutes
September 20, 2012

JUNCTION CITY/GEARY COUNTY

METROPOLITAN PLANNING COMMISSION
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS

MINUTES

September 20, 2012

7:00 p.m.

Members 



Members 



Staff


(Present)



(Absent)

Brandon Dibben


Mike Ryan


        David Yearout

Maureen Gustafson






        Shari Lenhart

John Moyer

Ken Mortensen

Chuck Mowry

Mike Watson (arrived at 8:05 p.m.)
1.
CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL
Chair Gustafson called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and noted all members present except Commissioner Ryan and Commissioner Watson.  A quorum was declared.
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Commissioner Mortensen moved to approve the minutes of the August 9, 2012, meeting as presented.  Commissioner Moyer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

3.
OLD BUSINESS 
Item No. 1 – Case No. FP-07-01-12 – Final Plat for Alexander Addition, to the City of Junction City, Kansas.

Chair Gustafson opened the discussion on the request of Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Out West Investments, LLC, owner, requesting final plat approval for Alexander Addition, a 6.5 acre tract with an existing house located along McFarland Road and south of the former Country Club property.  The Chair noted this case was continued from the July 12th meeting.
Mr. Yearout stated this plat had been discussed at the July meeting and continued from the August meeting since no further information had been received at that time.  Since then, a revised plat proposal has been submitted showing only two lots being created at the east end of the property and accessing McFarland Road.  The balance of the property will remain unplatted at this time.
Mr. Yearout stated the Plat Review Committee had discussed this plat on September 7, 2012, and the staff report notes the issues that need to be addressed.  In short, staff is recommending the plat be rejected as proposed so a plat can be prepared for the entire property; the specifics of how sanitary sewers will be extended to this property be finalized; the specifics of how the proposed road from McFarland Road at the west end of the property will be extended, including the agreement to allow the road to serve the lots without being constructed to public road standards at this time; and all other issues regarding utility services and appropriate easements be shown on the final plat.

Mr. Yearout stated the primary issue with the plat as presented, presuming the MPC wants to address only the two lots presented, is whether to grant the waiver of connection to the City sanitary sewer system and allow on-site wastewater systems to be installed as requested by the Mr. Alexander.  As noted in the staff report, Mr. Yearout pointed out Mr. Alexander is still requesting the City pay to extend the sanitary sewers at the City’s cost since this land has been annexed into the City for years.  The City Manager had stated at the Plat Review meeting that was not acceptable as presented.  A preliminary cost estimate was received by staff on September 19, 2012, which projects the potential costs for the various types of sewage systems.  The applicant or developer’s agent can address those figures; but Mr. Yearout noted neither the City Manager nor the City staff have reviewed the information.
Additionally, Mr. Yearout stated the balance of the property can be platted at this time since there is a verbal agreement to work toward allowing the street to be extended and brought to public standards at a later date.  This is similar to what has been done for Oakridge Drive in the Country Club Hills Addition previously.  Mr. Yearout noted staff still wants the entire property to be brought forward in a plat at this time.
The Chair asked for any questions of staff from the Commission.  There being no further discussion, the Chair opened the item for discussion from the public.
Mr. Leon Osbourn, Kaw Valley Engineering, presented the revised plat on behalf of Mr. Alexander.  Mr. Osbourn noted the design at this point is to move forward with the two lots at the east end of the property because those have direct access to McFarland Road.  There remain problems with getting the public street finalized because not all of the property owners on the west side are in agreement without knowing more about how the street will be established and what costs will be associated with that.
Mr. Osbourn stated the request is to use on-site wastewater systems unless the City is willing to help extend the sewer mains to this property, regardless of what type of system is used.  The projected costs for the City connections all show a higher-per-lot cost for the sewers than what would be expected for an on-site wastewater system like that used by Scott Johnson on his property.  The information provided also gave a potential “cost share” if the City extended the main line and had subsequent users “buy-in” when a connection is made.  Mr. Osbourn stated he felt that process would be fair to all concerned and would make the sanitary sewer costs for Mr. Alexander less than the projected costs for an on-site wastewater system.
As for the other utility services for this proposal, all can be provided within the easements and other items shown on the plat.  Mr. Alexander has agreed to provide access control along McFarland Road except for the location of a drive entrance that will be shared by the two lots. 
The next phase of the project will be to create the lots at the west end of the property once the access and street improvements issues are resolved.  The one landowner along McFarland Road is not cooperating at the moment, but if the plan to allow the street extension as outlined by staff is acceptable, that may change.  Additionally, the sanitary sewer system, if connected to City sewers, will go to the southwest and connect to the main lines there, rather than along McFarland Road.

Dave Alexander, the owner of the property, stated he wished to keep the larger lots, even if sanitary sewers are extended, because that will be consistent with the size of the other lots in the area.  Mr. Alexander reiterated his desire to have the City extend the sewer mains to the property because he felt that was an obligation of the City since the land had been annexed for a number of years and the landowners had been paying City property taxes all these years.
There being no further comments, the Chair returned the issue to the Commission.  Several Commissioners expressed reluctance of creating more lots within the City that permitted on-site wastewater systems.  All the Commissioners understood the difference between this property and the Stone Ridge Manor replat heard earlier in the year.  Several comments were made as to the staff’s position on having all the land platted at this time; however, the consensus was to allow the first two lots and consider the other lots once the street extension is resolved.

Commissioner Mortensen moved that Case No. FP-07-01-12, concerning the request of Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Out West Investments, LLC, owner, for approval of the revised Alexander Addition to Junction City, Kansas, creating 2 lots on the north side of McFarland Road on the former Dorothy Johnson property, be approved as presented subject to the lots being served by an extension of the City sanitary sewer system and that the use of on-site wastewater systems be denied.  Commissioner Moyer seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

Item No. 2 – Case No. TA-07-01-12 – Reconsideration of an amendment to the Junction City Zoning Regulations relating to home occupations.
Chair Gustafson reopened the public hearing on the application initiated by the Metropolitan Planning Commission to amend the Junction City Zoning Regulations concerning the range of permitted home occupations and relative performance standards.  
Mr. Yearout stated this item was recommended for approval by the MPC at the August meeting and was forwarded to the City Commission for final action.  However, during that time period an issue arose concerning the lack of clarity in the City Zoning Regulations that Day Care Homes must be restricted to the residence only and can not be located within any accessory building on the property.  This became an issue when an individual within the City asked whether a detached garage could be converted for use as a Day Care Home.  After searching all the rules and regulations of the State and the City, it was determined that would not be a permitted activity.  However, staff believes the Zoning Regulations should more clearly state that.  Therefore, staff asked the City Commission to return this text amendment to the MPC so the language could be revised to reflect that requirement.  Mr. Yearout noted the staff report shows the proposed language.
Chair Gustafson asked if there were any questions from the Commissioners or the public.  There being none, Chair Gustafson called for a motion.

Commissioner Moyer moved that Case No. TA-07-01-12, a proposal to amend the Junction City Zoning Regulations by modifying the language concerning permitted home occupations and the standards for home occupations, be resubmitted for approval to the City Commission of the City of Junction City with the changes noted and for the reasons stated at this public hearing.  Commissioner Dibben seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
4.
NEW BUSINESS 


Item No. 1 – Case No. PP-09-01-12 – Preliminary Plat for Dick Edwards Auto Plaza Addition to the City of Junction City, Kansas.


Chair Gustafson opened consideration of the application of Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Fegan-Grammer Land, LLC, owner, requesting preliminary plat approval for the Dick Edwards Auto Plaza addition, being an 11.9 acre tract located on the northeast corner at the intersection of Hwy US 77 and I-70.

Mr. Yearout reviewed the information in the staff report regarding this proposed plat.  This property has been approved as a “tax increment financing” (TIF) district and the plat is the final step in the process to allow full construction to begin.  The intent of the plat is to create a total of four lots; three to be smaller “out lots” along Golden Belt Boulevard, and the larger lot to be the primary location of the car dealership.  Mr. Yearout stated that, as noted in the staff report, the primary issues to be resolved are as follows:

1.
Full access control along US 77 Highway and along Golden Belt Boulevard except for the proposed driveway openings must be shown on the plat.  The primary driveway opening across from the intersection with Caroline Avenue is to remain.  It is expected the second opening on Golden Belt Boulevard will remain at the far southeast corner of the property because of the on-site improvements for drainage concerns.

2.
Westar has indicated some adjustments to the easements will be required and those will be made.

3.
Gas service will be extended to the property.  The service line will need to be extended from the City Cycle Sales property east on Golden Belt Boulevard to the Sapp Brothers property on the west side of US 77 Highway.  The location of that extension will be finalized with KDOT and made as part of the overall improvements being made to the I-70 and US 77 Highway interchange.

4.
City engineering staff and the developer are working on the location of the water lines in the area and where sanitary sewer lines will be installed.  Appropriate easements will be provided for all of these.  The larger issue of drainage improvements is being finalized based on input from KDOT.  Easements will be provided for any drainage structures that the final design requires.

5.
Staff has recommended a “cross lot access agreement” that applies to the entire project is preferred rather than showing a specific “travel easement” on the face of the plat…especially since final location of the buildings has not occurred.  The sample of the language for that “agreement” has been provided to the applicant and is being prepared to accompany this plat.

Mr. Yearout acknowledged the staff is supporting the approval of this plat, as well as the final plat, subject to the adjustments noted above.

Chair Gustafson asked for questions or comments from the Commission.  Hearing none, the floor was opened for comments from the applicant.


Leon Osbourn, Kaw Valley Engineering, stated his client was in general agreement with the issues identified by the staff.  However, with respect to the issue of access control on Golden Belt Boulevard, the intent has always been to provide one other drive from Golden Belt Boulevard to the property to be located from where the platted Bluestem Drive in the second phase of The Bluffs Addition intersects with Golden Belt Boulevard.  This will place the drive between the two “out lots” on that portion of the plat.  The other restrictions are fine and the access control for the balance of the plat will be provided.

As for the utility and drainage issues, and the easements associated therewith, Mr. Osbourn noted that most of the issues are being resolved with the various utility providers and the easements will be shown on the final plat accordingly.  The drainage issue has been designed and submitted for approval by the Corps of Engineers, who has jurisdiction on this location.  It is expected approval will be granted, but that will take some time.  Again, appropriate easements will be provided.


Mr. Osbourn indicated the proposed “cross lot access agreement” is acceptable to the developer and he acknowledged this is a better approach than showing a specific travel easement on the face of the plat.

Other than the additional access point on Golden Belt Boulevard, everything else was being worked out without problems.  Mr. Osbourn asked the MPC to approve the preliminary and final plats, subject to the changes discussed, so this can go forward to the City Commission once the final easement locations are identified.


Mr. Yearout noted staff was in agreement with the changes presented and the request of Mr. Osbourn to proceed with approval of the plats so this can go directly to the City Commission once the final documents are prepared.  Mr. Yearout noted that, in addition to the plat, a Development Agreement would be prepared confirming the details of the improvements to be made and the timing of those actions.  This would be a supplemental agreement with the plat, which would be in addition to the agreement with the City prepared as part of the TIF district establishment.


Chair Gustafson asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.  Other than confirmation of the issues identified by staff and made in the presentation by Mr. Osbourn, no new issues were identified.

Commissioner Mortensen moved to approve the preliminary plat as presented by Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Fegan-Grammer Land, LLC, owner, requesting preliminary plat approval for the Dick Edwards Auto Plaza addition, being an 11.9 acre tract located on the northeast corner at the intersection of Hwy US 77 and I-70, subject to the plat permitting another access to Golden Belt Boulevard where noted by Mr. Osbourn, subject to the easement locations being acceptable by the utility providers, and subject to the Development Agreement addressing the improvements discussed at this meeting.  Commissioner Moyer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Commissioner Watson arrived at the meeting at this point in the agenda.

Item No. 2 – Case No. FP-09-01-12 – Final Plat for Dick Edwards Auto Plaza Addition to the City of Junction City, Kansas.

Chair Gustafson opened consideration of the application of Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Fegan-Grammer Land, LLC, owner, requesting final plat approval for the Dick Edwards Auto Plaza addition, being an 11.9 acre tract located on the northeast corner at the intersection of Hwy US 77 and I-70.
Mr. Yearout noted the Commission should take a separate action on the final plat approval because it is to be made based on the approval of the preliminary plat.
Commissioner Mortensen moved to accept the final plat of the Dick Edwards Auto Plaza as presented by Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Fegan-Grammer Land, LLC, owner, subject to the final plat being in conformance to the approved preliminary plat as just considered by the Commission.  Commissioner Moyer seconded the motion and it carried unanimously, with Commissioner Watson abstaining.
Item No. 3 – Case No. PP-09-02-12 – Preliminary Plat for the Hodges Addition a Replat of T.H. Young Subdivision, to the City of Junction City, Kansas.

Chair Gustafson opened consideration of the application of Kaw Valley Engineer, agent, on behalf of Stephen Ayres, LLC, owner, requesting preliminary plat approval for the Hodges Addition, a Replat of T.H. Young Subdivision and being a parcel containing approximately 5 acres located south of Rucker Road and ¼ mile west of Spring Valley Road.

Mr. Yearout reviewed the items listed in the staff report prepared following the Plat Review meeting earlier in the month.  In particular, he noted the specific issues raised were as follows:
1.
The property is zoned “RS” Suburban Residential which has a minimum lot size of 10,000 square feet.  The lot size proposed is far in excess of this minimum and is not consistent with service from a public sewer system.  Staff strongly believes the lot size and arrangement should be changed to reflect urban lots on public sewers.

2.
The lot arrangement does not lend itself to an efficient service from the electric provider, which is D, S & O Electric.  As presented, it is unclear whether the service will come from the rear of the lots or the front.  The preference is the front, which is contrary to City policies.  Additionally, if in the front, the electric service will compete for space with the other utilities.  The preference is to address service based on final design of the lot; especially if the plat is redesigned.  Also, easement will be needed on side lot lines if service is from the rear in order to provide street lights.

3.
Gas service will be from the front regardless of the lot design, but having lots on both sides of a street is preferred.  As previously noted, as presently designed, there will be a lot of competition for space of the utilities in the front, which may present some problems.

4.
City engineering staff prefers the water line be “looped” to connect to the water service in the Sutter Highlands development to the south and east.  Adequate easements will be necessary to complete this extension and the costs are to be borne by the developer.

5.
Fire service needs are adequate, but the preference is to have the water lines “looped” so there is no “dead end” at the fire hydrant.
Mr. Yearout noted that staff is recommending the plat be redesigned and submitted for consideration again.  In particular, staff is recommending the street be located more to the center of the property and lots be created on both sides of that location.  This is a more efficient design and the lots would be more consistent with urban lots on public sewers.

Chair Gustafson asked the applicant to address the preliminary plat and the recommendation from staff.

Leon Osbourn, Kaw Valley Engineering, indicated the owner did not agree with the staff position regarding this plat design.  He acknowledged the point raised concerning the lot size as being unusual within the City, but pointed out these are not as large as those established within the Alexander Addition previously approved by the Commission.  

Mr. Osbourn stated the design also would provide road frontage to the land to the east, which is owned by Habitat for Humanity.  He stated he did not know the plans or intentions of that organization, but given the terrain involved, lots would have to front on a road along the common property line in order to be feasibly developable.  This is because of a large drainage area in the center of the property.  Mr. Osbourn presented a sketch layout showing the particulars of what he was talking about and how the land might be platted to create lots similar in size to those proposed by Mr. Hodges.

Mr. Osbourn stated it might be possible to shift some of the lot lines proposed and create all the lots in the ½ acre range, but the intent is to not make all these properties look the same.  He stated the developer believes there is a market for the variety of lots proposed and has interest in the layout presented.

As for the utility concerns, it would be possible to extend the water line as proposed, but there is no easement along the common lot line between the two lots in Sutter Highlands and the City will need to arrange for the acquisition of that easement.  A larger easement could be provided along the west side of the proposed street to allow additional space for all the utilities to be located along the street.

Mr. Osbourn closed by requesting the Metropolitan Planning Commission approve the preliminary plat as proposed, subject to the adjustments and clarifications he has provided.

Chair Gustafson asked for other comments from the public.  The owner was present and stated he concurred with the position presented by Mr. Osbourn.
Hearing no further comments from the public, the Chair asked for comments or questions from the Commission.

Several Commissioners asked for clarification on the issue of all the utilities being along the street and whether enough area is provided as proposed.  Mr. Osbourn stated there are several locations within the City where all the utilities are along the street, so this is nothing new.  He acknowledged it can get “busy” within that area, but there is also room between the edge of the right-of-way and the edge of the improvement street in addition to the utility easements shown on the plat.

Several Commissioners stated they preferred the variety of lot sizes so the project doesn’t have a “cookie cutter” appearance.  Additionally, the landowner should have some latitude in deciding how to risk the investment since all the improvements are being privately paid and no public financing will be used.  
Commissioner Mortensen moved to approve the preliminary plat for the Hodges Addition as presented, subject to the expansion of the easement along the west side of the street being enlarged to 20 feet and subject to an easement being provided along the side lot line between lots 4 and 5.  Commissioner Mowry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

Item No. 4 – Case No. FP-09-02-12 - Final Plat for the Hodges Addition a Replat of T.H. Young Subdivision, to the City of Junction City, Kansas.

Chair Gustafson opened consideration of the application of Kaw Valley Engineer, agent, on behalf of Stephen Ayres, LLC, owner, requesting final plat approval for the Hodges Addition a Replat of T.H. Young Subdivision, being a parcel containing approximately 5 acres and is located south of Rucker Road immediately south of Olivia Farms.
Mr. Yearout stated the procedure would be the same as on the last plat, wherein the Commission can approve the final plat based on the approved preliminary plat.
Commissioner Mortensen moved to accept the final plat of the Hodges Addition as presented by Kaw Valley Engineering, agent, on behalf of Stephen Ayres, LLC, owner, subject to the final plat being in conformance to the approved preliminary plat as just considered by the Commission.  Commissioner Watson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously
RECESS AS THE METROPOLITAN PLANNING COMMISSION AND CONVENE AS THE BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS.
Chair Gustafson declared the Metropolitan Planning Commission recessed and convened as the Board of Zoning Appeals.
5.
OLD BUSINESS - None.
Item No. 1 – Case No. BZAV-08-02-12 – Public Hearing to consider a variance to decrease front yard setback.

Chair Gustafson opened the public hearing on the application submitted by James and Cynthia McCartney, owners, to decrease the front yard setback requirement to allow installation of a carport at 1909 West 17th Street, Junction City, Kansas.  

Mr. Yearout reviewed the staff report and noted staff is recommending denial because, in the opinion of staff, the applicant provided verification the hardship is not a “self-imposed” hardship.  Mr. Yearout reaffirmed the statutory requirement of the five conditions the Board of Zoning Appeals must find in order for a variance to be approved and this is the first and most difficult one to find in favor of the applicant.  This is no different than the numerous other variance requests recently heard by the Board and all had been denied for the same reason.

Chair Gustafson asked if there were any questions of staff.  Hearing none, the Chair asked for comments from the applicant.

Cynthia McCartney addressed the Board and stated her application information provided the reasoning behind why the request was presented for the carport.  She stressed she was aware of other carports in the neighborhood and wanted the ability to do the same thing.  Mrs. McCartney said she and her husband have health issues that require the use of motorized scooters and the driveway is not covered.  Her desire is to provide a cover so they can handle the scooter in inclement weather.
Chair Gustafson asked if there were questions of the applicant.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed and discussion was held among the Board members.

Several Board members expressed empathy with the situation, but stated the law was very clear about what must be found for the variance to be granted and that the finds outlined in the staff report supported the conclusion the variance could not be granted.  

Mrs. McCartney expressed disappointment since there were others in the neighborhood and, in particular, raised questions concerning recent improvements made to one on Rockwell.  Mr. Yearout said staff would check to see what was happening on that issue.

Commissioner Mortensen moved to deny the request for a variance submitted by James and Cynthia McCartney, owners, to decrease the front yard setback requirement to allow installation of a carport at 1909 West 17th Street, Junction City, Kansas, for the reasons stated in the staff report and as heard at this public hearing.  Commissioner Watson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
6.
NEW BUSINESS

ADJOURN AS BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS AND RECONVENE AS METROPOLITAN PLANNING COMMISSION
There being no further business for the Board, Chair Gustafson declared the Board of Zoning appeals adjourned and reconvened as the Metropolitan Planning Commission. 
7.
GENERAL DISCUSSION

Item No. 1 – Update on creation of MPO
Mr. Yearout provided an update on the continuing work on establishing a Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for the Manhattan area.  Mr. Yearout noted he attended another meeting in Manhattan relative to establishing boundaries of the MPO and the Manhattan City Commission is preliminarily scheduled to make a decision on the question at the October 2, 2012, meeting.  Staff will keep the MPC advised regarding the outcome of this issue.
Item No. 2 – Zoning Regulations – Churches and Schools

Mr. Yearout stated staff had prepared some additional thoughts regarding the manner in which amendments may be made to the Junction City Zoning Regulations concerning the manner in which churches and schools are approved for location within the community.  Those thoughts are outlined in the staff report and, in short, encourage the use of the Special Use Permit process to consider new locations so adequate oversight can be provided regarding the approval process by the public.  The major question remaining is whether the desire is to consider locations outside residential areas for churches and schools, or to prohibit them from going into those areas.  Mr. Yearout also noted the workshop information stressed that the manner in which the City adopts its regulations should also address all operations with large assembly issues the same.

After discussion among the Commissioners, it was the consensus that the Special Use Permit process under the current Zoning Regulations is the most preferable method for consideration of new locations for churches and schools.  The desire is to see more detailed proposals on potential language prior to setting a public hearing.  Staff indicated that information would be prepared for the next meeting.  Therefore, the Chair declared this item to be continued to the next meeting.
8.
ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Mortensen moved to adjourn, Commissioner Dibben seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  Chair Gustafson declared the meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

PASSED AND APPROVED this __________ day of November, 2012.
_______________________________

Ken Mortensen, Vice-Chair
ATTEST:

_______________________________
David L. Yearout, Secretary
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